IMPORTANCE In an effort to reduce the spread of COVID-19, many states and munic_

ates ez

cem

OBJECTIVES Our study provides a discussion of the impact of COVID-19 on business interruption losses in the U.S. as intellection in the U.S. as intellection in the U.S. as intellection in the U.S. as i

EVIDENCE Although COVID-19 losses generally appear to be excluded from coverage, either by way of language that is strength and the satisfied position of the succession of th

FINDINGS Business interruption losses due to COVID-19 are estimated to potentially exceed \$300 billion per month for interruption because the control of the

CONCLUSION & RELEVANCE Whether or not insurance will cover COVID-19 losses remains an open question and the

¹ Chiglinsky, K., 2020, "Insurers Worry Virus-Linked Costs May Reach \$383 Billion a Month", Bloomberg, accessed online at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-30/insurers-worry-virus-linked-costs-may-reach-383-billion-a-month.

NA

For more information about NAIC publications, visit us at:

http://www.naic.org//prod_serv_home.htm

© 20 National Association of Insurance Commissioners. All rights reserved.

Printed in the United States of America

No part of this book may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or any storage or retrieval system, without written permission from the NAIC.

NAIC Executive Office 444 North Capitol Street, NW Suite 700 Washington, DC 20001 202.471.3990 NAIC Central Office 1100 Walnut Street Suite 1500 Kansas City, MO 64106 816.842.3600 NAIC Capital Markets

Editorial Staff of the Journal of Insurance Regulation

Co-Editors

Case Law Review Editor
Cassandra Cole and Kathleen McCullough
Florida State University
Case Law Review Editor
Olivea Myers
NAIC Legal Counsel
Kansas City, MO

Editorial Review Board

Cassandra Cole Florida State University Tallahassee, FL

Lee Covington

Purpose

The Journal of Insurance Regulation sponsored by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners. The objectives of the NAIC in sponsoring the Journal of Insurance Regulationere:

- 1. To provide a forum for opinion and discussion on major insurance regulatory issues;
- 2. To provide wide distribution of rigorous, high-quality research regarding insurance regulatory issues;
- 3. To make state insurance departments more aware of insurance regulatory research efforts;
- 4. To increase the rigor, quality and quantity of the research efforts on insurance regulatory issues; and
- 5. To be an important force for the overall improvement of insurance regulation.

To meet these objectives, the NANOill provide an open forum for the discussion of a broad spectrum of idelesswever, the ideas expressed in the Journal are not endorsed by the NAIC, the urnal's editorial staff, or the Journal's board.

may result in the payment of claims stemming from both COVID-19 and future pandemic-related losses.

Introduction

On Dec. 31, 2019, the Chinese government reported a cluster of pneumonia cases in Wuhan, China. Days later, it wats the ined that these cases were the result of a new virus named SARS-CoV-2 (also referred to as the novel coronavirus or the COVID-19 virus). This new virus began to spread to countries around the world, infecting more than 7 million individuals in at least 177 countries and resulting in more than 400,000 deaths as of early June 2020 (Calfa89(,)- ries o7(0fies) resus the virus sp

Once cities and states in the U.S. breignaplementing shelter-in-place orders, business owners and public policymakers began to question whether the loss of income resulting from the COVID-19 shutdown should be covered under the business interruption coverage forms that are commonly used in the U.S. As detailed below, insurers have asserted that the policies were never intended to cover pandemic claims and point to exclusionary language found in both the unendorsed policies and policy endorsements, while policyholders and their attorneys have begun filing suits against their insurers over what they argue is inclusive policy language or ambiguities in an attempt to recoup some of their financial losses.

The purpose of this article is to provide overview of some of the major issues surrounding business interruption insurance and the COVID-19 pandemic, possible coverages available and limitations under standard business income insurance coverage forms, and the ways in which lawmakers at the state and federal levels, as well as insurers, have proposed addressing these problems.

Issues Surrounding COVID-19

As shelter-in-place orders were mandated tate and local governments, and with guidelines or requirements to engage in "social distancing," businesses across the country were required to close or change their business practices or distribution structure. In many states, non-essential businesses (e.g., beauty parlors, nail salons and tattoo parlors) were ordered closed by governmental or regulatory bodies (e.g., Alcorn, 2020), and other businessesh sas restaurants, were ordered to serve their product either curbside or by delivery on some businesses, such as grocery stores, were permitted to continue normaperations but were encouraged or ordered to limit the number of individual permitted in the store at any given time (e.g., Butler, 2020; Muccigrosso, 2020). These restrictions have had a significant impact on the revenue and profits of many industries. According to David A. Sampson, president and CEOD the American Porperty Casualty Insurance Association (APCIA), the loss bufsiness income for small enterprises could be \$220 billion to \$383 billion per month, is possible that there are as many as 30 million potential business interruption claims from small businesses that suffered losses as a result of COVID-19 (Simpson, 2020a). Given the economic significance of the lost income related to the COVID-19 pandemic, policyholders

^{4.} The U.S. Centers for Disease Controld Prevention (CDC) (2020a) defines social distancing as "keeping space between oneself and others outside the home." The CDC recommendation is to maintain a distance of ast 6 feet between any two individuals, avoid group gatherings and avoid crowded locations.

^{5.} Essential businesses typically include grocery

are looking for ways to cover such losses. While the U.S. government committed to a \$2 trillion economic relief plan (Shaband Edelman, 2020), many businesses are seeking payment for lost income under their business interruption insurance policies.

For many states, the response to COVID-19 has shifted from slowing the spread of the virus to a focus on economic reoipnegrand recovery. Some of the first states to reverse shelter-in-place mandates and redustrictions in March 2020 included Georgia, South Carolina and OklahomAs of early June 2020, all states and U.S. territories had eased restrictions threate put in place (Elassar, 2020). It is unclear how reopening will impact the space (COVID-19; however, it is evident that it will ease some of the econominate placed on businesses during the shutdown: unemployment figures improved significantly in May relative to the prior

Washington State Office of the Insucæ Commissioner found that, as of March 15, 2020, "more than 194,000 commercial policies had at least one type of business interruption or civil authority conge in effect" and estimated premiums for these policies were \$437 million (Sams, 2020aTo put this value into perspective, total commercial proper(non-liability) insurance premiums in Washington in 2018 were more th\$523.2 million and total direct premiums written for all property/casualty (P/C) business were approximately \$12.85 billion (NAIC, 2019). 13,14

In terms of pricing trends, as illustrated in Figure 1, quarterly reports issued by The Council of Insurance Agents & Broke(CIAB) suggest an upward trend in business interruption insurance rate changes from the third quarter of 2017 to the first quarter of 2020, where the auge rate increase in 2020 was 6.70% (CIAB, 2020). While the average rate change was 6.7%, the CIAB reports significant variation in the first quarter of 2020, with a high of a 28.8% rate increase and minimum of a 4.5% rate decrease. Comparative purposes, the CIAB reports that, on average, premium creased by 12% for commodal property insurance, 9.6% for commercial auto insurance and 17.3% for umbrella coverage in the first quarter of 2020.

Figure 1
Business Interruption Insurance Rate Changes, Q1 2009 to Q1 2020

Values reported on the y-axis represent busine test imption insurance percentage rate changes. Data used for the construction of this figurer webtained from quarterly surveys conducted by The Council of Insurance Agents & Brosse (CIAB), which are available at https://www.ciab.com/market-imf/pc-market-index-survey/hips/tcal-pc-market-index-surveys

© 2020 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

^{12.} To our knowledge, this level of inforting is currently only publicly available for the state of Washington.

^{13.} As noted previously, premiums for busine interruption insurance are not separately reported by insurers and thus cannot be separated from the reported values.

^{14.} Direct premiums written in Washington account for less than 2% of total premiums reported by U.S. P/C insurers (NAIC, 2019).

Although relatively little is known about the size of the business interruption insurance market or the primary writerstbis line of business in the U.S., some evidence exists regarding the demand for this important line of business. A survey conducted by Nationwide in 2017 found that only 29% of small business owners that were surveyed had business interruption insurance (Nationwide, 2017). This is particularly significant as the U.S. SathBusiness Association's (SBA) Office of Advocacy reports that 99.99% all business in the U.S. are "small businesses" (SBA, 2019) and that small businesses account for almost 44 percent of U.S. economic activity" (SBA, 2018).

While not used by all businesses, Wilson (2020) states that the ISO Business Income (and Extra Expense) (BIEE) Coverage Form (CP 00 30 10 12) is "probably the most common business income coverage policy found in the insurance marketplace.¹⁷ The business income insuring ragment located ithe unendorsed BIEE states the following:

"We will pay for the actual loss of Business Income you sustain due to the necessary 'suspension' of your 'operations' during the "period of restoration". The 'suspension' must be caused by direct physical loss of or damage to property at premises which are described in the Declarations after which a Business Income Limit of Insurance is shown in the Declarations. The loss or damage must be caused by or result from a Covered Cause of Loss."

In addition to providing coverage for loss of income, the BIEE can also cover additional expenses that are incurred in order to continue operations following the occurrence of a covered loss. Furthermore, erage is also available for instances where net income declines due to ilciauthorities' prolibiting access to the insured's premises as a result of a covered loss at property not owned or used by the insured. However, as we discuss below, differing interpretations of key terms found in the BIEE result in significant disagreembes to whether the policy should in fact cover business interruption claims stemming from the COVID-19 pandemic.

^{16.} The SBA's Office of Advocacy defines a business as "small" if it has fewer than 500 employees (SBA, 2019), while the Nationwide **eyro**lassifies a business as "small" if it has fewer than 300 employees.

^{17.} It should be noted that not all insurers use the ISO form discussed in this article and some have their own coverage forms that may offer become more restrictive coverage. Furthermore, smaller businesses frequently use the ISO Business Owners Policy (BOP), which contains coverage for property damage, liability and business interruption.

^{© 2020} National Association of Insurance Commissioners

"physical damage" is not defined in the policy, many courts have interpreted the term to mean a "distinct, demonstrablehysical alteration of the property" (Plitt, 2013). Using this definition of "phy

perils that are covered, while the opens peril cause of loss forms are often interpreted to cover perils that are not explicitly devided in the form. Neither the Basic nor Broad cause of loss forms list communicabliseases or "bacteria" as covered causes of loss and both include exclusions related to "Fungus," "Wet Rot," "Dry Rot" and "Bacteria." While the term Fungus" is defined in the policy, the term "bacteria" is not. A similar exclusion also found in the ISO Special Cause of Loss Form (CP 10 30 10 12), which would seem to eliminate coverage in the event that the term "bacteria" were to include virus. However, wife the policy does provide an exclusion for "bacteria," it does not explicitly include exclusions related to viruses, communicable diseases or parids. The lack of an explicit exclusion in the unendorsed BIEE and cause of loss forms may then arguably afford a policyholder with coverage.

Issues also arise as to whether a virus should be interpreted as a "pollutant." This is of importance, as the unensted BIEE does include some language addressing "pollutants." In particular, the polistates that the period of restoration:



damage occurring, courts have not required insurers to pay for these business interruption events.

Given the set of requirements that must be met in order to successfully demonstrate that the civil authority additional coverage should apply to a given claim and the unique circumstances surrounding the suspension of operations during the COVID-19 pandemic, claimants may find it difficult to recover business interruption losses through this additional coverage in the unendorsed BIEE.

State and Federal Responses to COVID-19 Claims

As discussed above, significant unainty exists regarding how courts will interpret the language in the ISO BIEE crave form or any attached endorsements. However, a potentially more important source uncertainty arises from proposed state-level legislation. In response to questions regarding whether BIEE policies were intended to cover business intertion due to communicable diseases or viruses, state lawmakers in at least rlines. states and the District of Columbia initially proposed bills that would requerinsurers to cover these losses on a retroactive basis. In general, the bills would require insurers to offer retroactive coverage for business interruption losses stemming from the coronavirus and pandemics (e.g., Adriano, 2020; Wilkinson, 2020a). The bills typically focus on providing this retroactive coverage for small business (i.e., those with fewer than 100 to 150 full-time employees); some bills would allow those insurers paying these claims to apply for reimbursement funds coming from an assessment on insurers writing P/C business in the stateever, several proposed bills have already be thdrawn or amended to remove wording related to retroactive coverage for BIEE. For instance, Louisiana SB 477—which originally called for insurers doing business in the state to retroactively cover BIEE claims—is being amended to remove the retroactive coverage. The proposed amended bill would require insurers todarify exclusions on BIEE policies (Wilkinson, 2020c). The District of Columbia City Council also decided not to move forward with a retroactive insurance coverage mandate (Weinberger, 2020).

Louisiana proposed an alternative apport that differs from those discussed above. Under SB 495, insurers would have the option to contribute to a "Business Compensation Fund." Insurers that chotoseontribute to this fund would receive

^{27.} These states include Louisiana, Massædts Michigan, New Jersey, New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island and South Caro (Gizordano et al., 2020; National Association of Mutual Insurance Companies (NAMIC), 2020).

^{28.} Although the passage of laws requiring retroactive business interruption coverage has been discussed in a number of states, questions as to whether the U.S. Constitution would prohibit this type of action (e.g., Nevinand Lewin, 2020a; Pierson and Gallagher, 2020; Tager, White and Hamilton, 2020).

reinsurance backstop would be available that would have the effect of limiting total insurer losses. According to H.R.0171, a bill proposed by U.S. Rep. Carolyn Maloney (D-NY), the PRIA program would be voluntary and the federal government would begin participating once aggregate industry losses exceed \$250 million. Once triggered, the fedlegovernment would be responsible for 95% of losses in excess of an insurer-specific deductible (equal to 5% of the insurer's prior-year direct premiums earlineand aggregate losses would be capped at \$750 billion annually (Sclafane, 2020).

\$812 billion in policyholders' surplus in the third quarter of 2019 (Insurance Journal2020a)^{3.1} Industry advocates argue that the policies were not priced to include coverage for communicatiliseases such as the COVID-19 virus, so paying these claims would not only result in significant loss payments, but could also reduce the ability of some insurers to pay for other covered claims and ultimately increase insolvency risk for some insufers' Additional claim costs would also have the effect of reducing insurers' available investable funds, which are an important source of insurer profit.

Rather than the industry bearing the costs associated with these claims, insurers have supported the "COVID-19 Business and Employee Continuity and Recovery Fund," which would be responsible for providing federal assistance to businesses and workers that are adversed by the pandemic. In particular, the fund would "help businesses retain and rehire employees, maintain worker benefits, and help cover operating expenses such as rent. It may also provide funds for payroll, lost income of sick employees, and lost business revenues but not profits" (Simpson, 2020c). This particular approach would be similar to the September 11th Victim Compensation Fund that was created to address losses associated with the 9/11 terrorist attacks/hile insurers (as well as agents and brokers) may be involved in the process of handling application filings and reviewing those filings, they would not actually be financially responsible for the loss payments (Wilkinson, 2020b). Another proposal offered by P/C trade organizations is the Business Continuity Protection Program (BCPP). This program would operate similar to the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) and would provide businesses with the option to purchase "revenue replacement coverage" which would provide coverage for up to 80% of the business's payroll and other expenses. Under this arrangement, loss payments would be made by the federal the Federal Emergency government through Management Agency (Insurance Journal2020b)35

Conclusion

The COVID-19 pandemic caused the states lace restrictions on the ability of businesses to operate, which has resulted in substantial economic losses across the country. As the states have begun either easing restrictions or completely eliminating "shelter-in-place" mandates, there currently exists a debate over the coverage of COVID-19 business interruption claims by U.S. insurers. In support of coverage for these claims are arguments lving around the interpretation of the term "direct physical damage," the definition of "pollutants," the exclusion of "bacteria" and whether the divauthority additional coverage should apply. From a policy interpretation perspective, the existe of endorsements that specifically prohibit coverage for losses stemming from viruses will likely be used to fend off many of these claims. However, eveithwsuch language, it appears the most significant risk facing insurers is not nessesly potential ambigity that exists in the policy, but rather uncertainty regiong government-required retroactive coverage. In the event the states and/or the federal government do in fact pass laws that require insurers to pay for thesesles, which presumably were never intended to be covered, it is anticipated that iners will dig in for a prolonged legal battle with the government and policyholders. Even without federal intervention, litigation stemming from denied COVID-19 business interruption claims has been described by one attorney as potentially "the largest civil litigation battle in human history" (Avers. 2020c).

While insurers moved to exclude viruses, pandemics and epidemics from business interruption policies following the SARS outbreak in 2002–2003, it appears that some of the language **uiscel**t least the ISO standard business interruption policy remains open to some interpretation. Following the COVID-19 pandemic, it may be expected that the **LSQ** insurance carriers that provide their own business interruption policies will revisit this policy language. Insurers that continue to offer insurance against epidemic or pandemic business interruption will likely want to provide precise wording about coverages and to consider an appropriate premium for this coverage.

References

- Adriano, L., 2020. "State Looks at Legislation to Void Coronavirus Exclusion Clauses," Insurance Business America, March 30. Accessed April 11, 2020, at https://www.insurancebusinessmag. bust/news/breaking-news/state-looks-at-legislation-to-void-coronavirs-exclusion-classes-218342.aspx
- Alcorn, C., 2020. "Hair Salons, Tattoo Parlors and Other Beauty Shops Ordered to Close Indefinitely in Four StatesCNN, March 20. Accessed April 15, 2020, at https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/20/business/coronavirus-barbershops-salons/index.html
- Allianz, 2020. "Allianz Risk Baromter." Accessed May 31, 2020, at https://www.agcs.allianz.com/content/damemarketing/agcs/agcs/reports/Allianz-Risk-Barometer-2020.pdf
- American Property Casualty Insurance Association (APCIA), 2020. "APCIA Releases Update to Business Interruption Analysis," April 28.
- Aon, 2019. "Global Risk Management Survey." Accessed May 28, 2020, at https://www.aon.com/getmedia/8d5ad510-1ae5-4d2b-a3d0-e241181da882/2019-Aon-Global-Risk-Management-Survey-Report.aspx
- Ayers, E., 2020a. "Insurers Decline Congress' Request to Pay All COVID-19 Business Interruption Losses divise, March 23.
- Ayers, E., 2020b. "Insurers Should Pay Out on Pandemic Business Interruption Claims, Trump Says, Advise, April 13.
- Ayers, E., 2020c. "Business Interruption Group Proposes Voluntary 'Compromise' for Insurers," Advisen May 26.
- Banham, R., 2020. "This Insurance Would Have Helped in Coronavirus Crisis but Nobody Bought It," Insurance Journal April 3.
- Berry, D., 2020. "COVID-19 When Civil Authorities Take Over, Are You Covered?," IRMI. Accessed April 10, 2020, at https://www.irmi.com/articles/expectommentary/when-civil-authorities-take-over-are-you-covered
- Boggs, C.J., 2020. "Coronavirus (COVID-19): Does Business Interruption Respond?,"Insurance Journal March 24. Accessed April 16, 2020, at https://www.insurancejournal.com/blogs/big-insights/2020/03/24/562253.htm

- Insurance Information Institute (III)2019. "Background On: Terrorism Risk and Insurance," Dec. 16. Accessed April 11, 2020, at https://www.iii.org/article/backgroundon-terrorism-risk-and-insurance
- Insurance Journal2006. "Association Files to Exade 'Virus or Bacteria' Related Diseases,"Insurance Journal Nov. 7, 2006. Accessed April 10, 2020, at https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/national/2006/11/07/74032.htm
- Insurance Journal2020a. "P/C Insurers Boosted Underwriting Profit, Surplus in 2019's First 9 Months," Jan. 20.
- Insurance Journal2020b. "Insurers, Agents Propose Pandemic Business Relief Plan; Plaintiffs Offer BIG Compromise," May 22.
- IRMI, 2020. "ISO Nonfiled Advisory Endorsements for Coronavirus in Commercial Property Insurance." Accessed April 16, 2020, at https://www.irmi.com/whats-new/produupdate/iso-nonfiled-advisory-endorsements-for-coronavirus-trommercial-property-insurance
- Jones, S.K., 2020. "Ohio Bill Would xpand Business Interruption Coverage During COVID-19 Emergency,"Insurance Journal March 30. Accessed April 9, 2020, at https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/midwest/2020/03/30/562691.htm
- Kroeger, D., and E. Park, 2020. "Applying Commercial Property Insurance to COVID-19 Losses," Law360, March 12. Accessed April 15, 2020, at https://www.law360.com/articles/12892/applying-commercial-property-insurance-to-covid-19-losses
- Lalor, W., 2020. "COVID-19 Business Interruption Coverage Concerrisk Management March 11. Accessed April 13, 2020, at http://www.rmmagazine.com/2020/03/ddvid-19-business-interruption-coverage-concerns
- MetLife and U.S. Chamber of Commerce, 2020a. "Special Report on Coronavirus and Small Business." April 3. Accessed April 14, 2020, at

- NAIC, 2020a. "COVID-19 Property/Casualty Data Call." Accessed May 20, 2020, at https://content.naic.org/industry_property_casualty_data_call.htm
- NAIC, 2020b. "NAIC Statement on Congressional Action Relating to COVID-19."

 Accessed April 10, 2020, at https://content.naic.org/article/statement_naic_statement_congressional_action_relating_covid_19.htm
- National Association of Mutual Insurance Companies (NAMIC), 2020. "NAMIC Special Report: Business Interruption, Mers' Compensation in the States," April 8.
- Nationwide, 2017. "Nationwide Warns of Widening Gap Between Disaster Risks and Business Preparedness." Accessed May 5, 2020, at https://www.nationwide.com/personal/about-us/newsroom/press-release?title=022817-disaster-recovery
- Nevins, J.E., and R. Lewin, 2020a.hte Constitutionality of Government Action Mandating COVID-19 Business Interruption Coverage," Stroock & Stroock & Lavan. Accessed April 15, 2020, https://www.stroock.com/publication/the-constitutionality-of-government-action-mandating-covid-19-business-interruption-coverage
- Nevins, J.E., and R. Lewin, 2020b. "WB usiness Interruption Insurance Provide Coverage for Coronavirus?", he CPA Journal April. Accessed May 21, 2020, at https://www.cpajournal.com/2020/04/29/will-business-interruption-insurance-provide-coverage for-coronavirus-losses
- Ortiz, J.L., and G. Hauck, 2020. "Coronavirus in the US: How All 50 States are Responding And Why Eight Still Refuse Order Stay-At-Home Orders," USA Today March 30. Accessed April 10 at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2020/03/30/coronavirus-stay-home-shelter-in-place-orders-by-state/5092413002
- Pierson, T., and K.V. Gallagher, 2020. "Proposed COVID-19 Legislation in New Jersey," Kennedys Law, March 19. Accessed April 14, 2020, at https://www.kennedyslaw.com/thought-leadership/article/proposed-covid-19-legislation-in-new-jersey
- Plitt, S., 2013. "Direct Physical Loss Atl-Risk Policies: The Modern Trend Does Not Required Specific Physical Damage, Alterational Journal April 15. Accessed April 10, 2020, atttps://www.claimsjournal.com/magazines/idea-exchange/2013/045/226666.htm
- Port Authority of New York and Nedersey v. Affiliated FM Insurance Company



The Hartford, 2020. "COVID-19 – Business Insurance." Accessed May 20, 2020, at

Wilson, B., 2020. "Commentary: Does Business Income Insurance Cover Coronavirus Shutdowns?ļinsurance JournalMarch 24. Accessed April 10, 2020, at

https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/national/2020/03/24/562144.htm Yang, J., 2020. "Why Many Businessesill/Be on the Hook for Coronavirus Losses; Burned by SARS, Insurers Across the Board Now Exclude Epidemics in Standard Business-Interruption Policies/All Street JournalFeb. 21.

Journal of Insurance Regulation

Guidelines for Authors

Submissions should relate to the regulation of insurance. They may include empirical work, theory, and institutional or policy analysis. We seek papers that advance research or analytical techniques, particularly papers that make new research more understandable to regulators.

Submissions must be original work and not being considered for publication elsewhere; papers fr(on1n)4.6(a76(u) welicownee) for oviided the peoperity of the peoperity of the sources of information and distinguishes opinions or judgment from empirical or factual information. The paper should recognize contrary views, rebuttals, and opposing positions.

References to published literature should be inserted into the text using the "author, date" format. Exampleare: (1) "Manders et al. (1994) have shown. . ." and (2) "Interstate compacts we been researched extensively (Manders et al., 1994)." Cited literature should be shown a "References" section, containing an alphabetical list of authors as shown below.

- Cummins, J. David and Richard A. Derrig, eds., 1989 ancial Models of Insurance Solvency Norwell, Mass.: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Manders, John M., Therese M. Vaughand Robert H. Myers, Jr., 1994. "Insurance Regulation in the Public Intest: Where Do We Go from Here?" Journal of Insurance Regulation 2: 285.
- National Association of Insurance Commissioners, 19992Update of the NAIC Solvency Agendalan. 7, Kansas City, Mo.: NAIC.

[&]quot;Spreading Disaster Risk," 1994.

Papers, including exhibits and appendices, should be limited to 45 double-spaced pages. Manuscripts are sent to reviewers anonymously; author(s) and affiliation(s) should appear only on a septe title page. The first page should include an abstract of no more than 200 words. Manuscripts should be sent by email in a Microsoft Word file to:

Cassandra Cole and Kathleen McCullough jireditor@gmail.com

The first named author will receivacknowledgement of receipt and the editor's decision on whether the document be accepted for further review. If declined for review, the manuscript will be destroyed. For reviewed manuscripts, the process will generally be completed and the first named author notified in eight to 10 weeks of receipt.

Published papers will become the copyrighted property of Jthernal of Insurance RegulationIt is the author's responsibility to secure permission to reprint copyrighted material contained in the manuscript and make the proper acknowledgement.

NAIC publications are subject to copyright protection. If you would like to reprint an NAIC publication, please submarequest for permission via the NAIC Web site at www.naic.org. (Click on the "Copyright & Reprint Info" link at the bottom of the home page.) The NAIC will review your request.